NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 6th November 2018.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E. Rogers, C Walters, R Barnes, D Harding, L Lloyd, 



G Meredydd, R Platt, D Rigby, S Rees, County Cllr V Dennis, Chris Harrison and Nichola Jones. 
Prior to tonight’s meeting Karen Scott, PLANED, gave Council a presentation on the Community Well-being and Resilience Project Pembrokeshire.  Karen stated that if the Town Council wish to be considered for this Project, they will need to list why they want to be involved and what they want to improve.  The possibility of working with neighbouring village Community Councils as a cluster was discussed and it was suggested that this may give a distinctive approach.  As would perhaps looking at an intergenerational approach that both addresses the demographic profile of Narberth and meets the Project aim of focusing on future generations.

101/18
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllr D Norcross, M Platt, L Tucker-Jones and County Cllr Morse.
102/18
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

Cllr Walters declared an interest in the Planning Application in relation to Redstone Court pedestrian link as he lives in the area.  
Cllr Rogers declared an interest in the Planning Application for Rhydfelin as she lives in Bridge Hill.

103/18
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 2nd and 16th October 2018 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rees, seconded by Cllr Walters and agreed by the full Council.

104/18
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
Spring Gardens.  The Clerk had received a reply from Cook Brown stating that whilst they have no jurisdiction over the suitability of site hoarding and so cannot enforce any improvement works, as part of their professional due diligence, they have raised the issue with the relevant parties on site to action as 
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a matter of urgency.
b)
Angel Inn.  The Clerk had received a reply from Brains stating that someone was attending site on Friday 5th October to assess and report back on their findings.  Brains will then take the appropriate action.  Although the Clerk has sent a further email asking for feedback prior to tonight’s meeting, nothing as yet has been received.

c)
Footpath, Redstone Road.  The Clerk had received an email from Huw Marriott, County Council, stating that there are plans to resurface the footway from a point near to Noble Court to a point near to the junction with the A40.  This work will be undertaken as soon as the resources become available.
d)
Town Hall Clock.  The Clerk stated that although she had sent an email to Smiths of Derby, she had not received a reply.  The Company telephoned the Clerk to arrange a date and time to come to service the Clock, so the Clerk asked the question and was informed in the region of £2,000 - £2,500.  It was agreed to precept for this and to arrange for the Clock to be electrified in April next year. 
105/18
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

a)
County Cllr Dennis brought members up to date with the Social Service Workshops he had attended; the Chamber of Trade cleaning the High Street; SPAN’s Digital Project; Scrutiny Committee’s discussion with Hywel Dda Clinical Services and the Older People’s Meeting which he stated was an interesting exchange of ideas of what is working across the county.
b)
Cllr Walters asked County Cllr Dennis about the County Council’s intended 28% rise in Council Tax; what have the Council done with the 12.5% increase to date and what the further 28% is for.  County Cllr Dennis stated that the County Council are trying to sort the budget requirements for 2019-20 and that there will be a period of consultation before a decision is reached.  County Cllr Dennis added that the 12.5% increase was used to plug the gap in the County Council’s finances.  Cllr Walters stated that he thought this explanation needed to come across clearer from the County council.

c)
Cllr Rees asked if there was any news on the Bus Stop at Jesse Road.  Unfortunately there was nothing to report. 
106/18
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a) 
Chamber of Trade.  The Clerk had received an email regarding the Chamber 
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putting on a small event with the switch on of the Christmas tree lights and        asking for the Town Council’s help with holding a candle light procession from the School to the Christmas tree at the top of the High Street.  However, due to the Chamber’s commitment with The Great British High Street, the Chamber had agreed to postpone this event until next year.  The Town Council were being asked if they would help next year and the Council agreed to this.
b)
Narberth Quakers.  The Clerk had received a letter stating that the Quakers will be holding their tenth annual Service of Remembrance with Pembrokeshire Peace Group on Saturday 10th November at the Landsker Cross, Narberth at 11 a.m.  On Friday 9th November there will be a table of white poppies in the car park entrance by Span Arts.  All donations to Medecins Sans Frontiers/Doctors without Borders.  

c)
Flowers.  The Clerk had received an email from the County Council asking for Narberth’s flower requirement for 2019.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Town Council would go with the same order as last year, a total of 442 plants.

d)
LCAS.  The Clerk reported on an email she had received on the topics of Tree Liabilities and Memorial safety.  The Clerk informed Council that she had been unable to get a tree survey undertaken due to the risks involved with this task as the situation can change overnight with weather factors.  Cllr Rees proposed that the Clerk write to the County Council to see if they have anyone who is able to check the trees at St Andrews Churchyard and this proposal was amended by Cllr Rogers and agreed upon by Council that the Clerk should check with the Rector first to find out who is responsible for the trees at the Churchyard.  
e)
NHS Direct.  The Clerk had received pamphlets from the NHS with regard to the new Phone 111 campaign when it’s urgent but not life threatening.

f)
Road Closure.  The Clerk had received notification that Water Street, from its junction with the Old Keg Yard, south east to its junction with Picton Place will be closed on Monday 19th November for five days as scaffolding is to be erected onto a property to enable repairs to be carried out.  
107/18 PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
18/0738/PA  4 Rhydfelin, Narberth – New House (in retrospect) – the Council’s comments remain the same as those for 18/0531/PA.  
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b)
18/0659/PA  Redstone Court – Construction of a new pedestrian link and shared use path (revised validation date) – No Objection.  Members raised their 

concerns with regard to steps at this pedestrian link and County Cllr Dennis explained the reason for them but stated that he will approach the Access Officer for his opinion. 
c)
18/0727/PA  Unit 16, The Old School Station Road – Change of use from B1 (offices) to D2 (gym) – No objection.

107.1
Conditionally Approved:

a)
18/0390/LB  Llwynon, 61 St James Street – Renovation of town house and attached out buildings.  
108/18 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
British Legion.  Cllr Walters commented on the excellent display of poppies around the town and asked for a letter of congratulations to be sent.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should send a letter.


Cllr Walters also commented on the 100 years memorial benches in Haverfordwest and asked if anyone knew where they were purchase from as maybe one could be bought for the Town Moor.
b)
St James Street.  It was reported that the road markings have not been re-instated since the highway was resurfaced.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.
c)
Local Press.  Cllr Walters stated that the Town Council are losing out on a lot of press coverage since Ceris has left the Observer and asked if the newspaper could be approached and asked when a replacement reporter will be attending.  The Clerk stated that if Council wished to put a piece in the paper she will email this to them or if a Councillor wished to do so, as long as they were not speaking on behalf of the Council without permission, they could do so themselves by either emailing the Tenby Observer or dropping off an article to Nobles Newsagents. 




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will ask the Observer 
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when Ceris will be replaced.

d)
Protocol.  Cllr Walters asked if the Protocol document was ready yet and Cllr Rees informed him that this would be out soon.
e)
Community Fridge.  Cllr Meredydd informed Council that the Community Fridge is being well supported and used by local residents.  Cllr Walters stated that this is something that could be highlighted in a newspaper article.

f)
Blocked drains.  Cllr Rigby reported that the drains are blocked in St James Street.  The Clerk will report this and stated that for the benefit of new Councillors, she will send out the contact details for the County Council’s Service Desk to Councillors in order that matters like this can be reported direct out of meetings, especially when urgent matters arise.
g)
Loose Tree Branch.  Cllr Rigby reported that when the County Council removed the fallen tree on the safe routes to school footpath near her house, they left a loose branch resting on the hedge.  This branch has still not been removed.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

h)
Laurel Trees.  Cllr Rogers asked if the County Council could be requested to cut back the Laurel Trees on Castle Hill.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will make this request.

i)
Churchyard.  Cllr Rogers stated that the Contractor had left growth on the bank wall side to help to prevent people from slipping in wet weather.  The Clerk stated that the Contractor had informed her that he will carry out a free cut at the Churchyard at the end of the growing season so that it is ready for next year.

j)
Tea Dance.  Cllr Rogers stated that there was a lovely Tea Dance held in the Queen’s Hall as part of the 100 years remembrance and that it was nice to see the shops taking part with window displays.


k)
Queen’s Hall.  Cllr Rogers asked if the next two meetings, December and January’s, could be held in the Queen’s Hall if the Balcony Room is free.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will make this request.

l)
St Andrews Church.  Cllr Rogers and Cllr Rigby had met with a gentleman at the Museum who is looking at obtaining grants for the Church.
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109/18  COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:   (Agenda item 9)
The Mayor welcomed Nichola, the new Link Officer to the meeting and thanked her 
for attending.  
Mrs Harrison stated that she had recently attended a meeting where it was stated that people who wish to volunteer for things, do not always know who to approach or where to go.  Members discussed a young person of 14 years who wished to volunteer and were informed that due to Child Protection Act, this could not be allowed.
Mrs Harrison also discussed the Social Care flat line budget for 2019/20.

Mrs Jones added to the problems facing the County Council and stated there needs to be cuts of 32% and informed of the difficulties faced by Councils across Wales and the need to think differently.  
110/18
 CHRISTMAS LIGHT’S:  (Agenda item 10)
The Clerk stated that as agreed with Council via emails, the Contractor was given permission to purchase parts for the new lampposts in the High Street which amounts to £1,365 plus VAT.  Whilst the Council had agreed to pay for the equipment to enable the Contractor to carry out a pull test on the anchor points, the Contractor has stated that he will leave this until the new-year and will exercise common sense like in previous years.  The Contractor asked for permission to replace fixings on Ultracomida and the Town Hall if required.  Whilst Council were happy to give permission for the Town Hall, the Contractor would need to speak to Ultracomida about their building.  The Contractor has tested the motifs and found fault with 8.  All bar two have been repaired with parts left over from last year, but if Council wish the other two to be repaired then they will need to purchase blue and white rope lighting.  A new bracket will need to be purchased to replace the damaged bracket which was pulled down by the lorry last year. 


IT WAS RESOLVED to leave the two motifs out this year to avoid extra cost, one to be in Spring Gardens and the other one to be at the Contractors discretion, where it would be least missed. 
111/18  ARMISTICE SUNDAY:  (Agenda item 11)

British Legion.  The Clerk had received an invite for the Council to attend the Remembrance Parade and Service on Sunday 11th November and a notice that a 
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luncheon will be held at the Rugby Club following the Service for those who wished to attend.  Cllr Rogers asked for as many Councillors as possible to attend the Parade and Service.
The Clerk had received notice of a road closure for Narberth for the Parade and the 2 minute silence.  Cllr Rogers had given a copy of this to the British Legion to display.
Beacon.  The Clerk reminded the Council that they are lighting a Beacon on the Town Moor lower car park on Sunday 11th November at 7 p.m., as part of the National Light a Beacon event.  Cllr Rogers is to ask the Army Cadets if they can attend.  The Clerk stated that she will put a piece about this in the local newspaper.

112/18
  MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  
             (Agenda item 12)
There was nothing to report.

113/18   FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 13)

113.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£   457.68
b)
Nat West Interest -

£         .87

c)
Credit from E-on - 

£     13.95


 
113.2
Payments Due:

a)
Ink Cartridges - 
  £     50.27
b)
Chris Viggars – 1 x Castle; 2 x St Andrews; 4 x Pruning;




 1 remedial work to tree and removing debris after




 Storm; 2nd cut Footpaths and Common Land - 

£1,525.00

c)
M & J Plumb - 


£     48.00

d)  
J J Morris - 


£     60.00


 

IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Rees which was 
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seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by full Council to make these payments.

The Clerk had emailed Councillors a copy of the Budget Tracker which showed the Council’s income and expenditure to November and the balance left in each budget head.  Members approved the spreadsheet.
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